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August 9, 2016


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU), Local 587 (Department of Transportation - Transit) memorandum of agreement regarding insured benefits effective January 1, 2017, through December 31, 2017, which will enable King County to continue to provide public transportation services.  This agreement covers approximately 3,900 employees in the Department of Transportation.

Employees covered by this agreement perform work in support of the Transit Division’s bus, streetcar and light rail operations.  Their work groups include Transit Operations, Vehicle Maintenance, Rail, Sales and Customer Service, Power and Facilities, and Service Development.

King County and ATU, Local 587 have been parties to an agreement concerning the provision of insured benefits covering a term of January 1, 2014, through December 31, 2016.  This new agreement for insured benefits covers the year 2017 only.  It is substantially similar to the expiring benefits agreement, in that it maintains the “defined contribution” approach to the employer’s provision of insured benefits.  This agreement maintains the concept of the protected fund reserve, which provides a buffer to the benefits plan should the value of claims exceed revenues.  It also maintains the current plan design features that are in effect for the ATU, Local 587 bargaining unit.  This agreement increases the County’s per-employee-per-month contribution to $1,556 in 2017.  It maintains the $4 million critical mark for the protected fund reserve.

Substantial changes have also been made to the process the parties will use for resolving disputes and reaching a successor agreement.  The parties will send any disputes to the statutory interest arbitration process that governs transit workers.
The parties’ main collective bargaining agreement will expire on October 31, 2016.  The parties have just entered negotiations for a successor labor agreement, a collective bargaining process that will settle benefits levels for 2018 and 2019, as well as wages, terms and conditions of employment.

This agreement furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan in that it helps keep the cost of business down and it promotes the long-term sustainability of County services.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

We respectfully request the approval of this agreement.  Resolution of insured benefits for 2017 will set the stage for the collective bargaining process that has just commenced for wages, benefits, and terms and conditions of employment through 2019.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Interim Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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